
         April 20, 2021 
State of New York 
County of Fulton 
Town of Oppenheim 
  
 Minutes of the Oppenheim Town Board meeting held on April 20, 2021 held at the Oppenheim 
Town Hall located at 110 State Highway 331, St. Johnsville. NY  13452 
 
 Present 
Cynthia Breh   -- Supervisor 
Robert Pierce   -- Councilman 
Kathleen Montana  -- Councilwoman 
Gloria Brys   -- Town Clerk 
Scott DeNinno   -- Highway Superintendent 
Dave Rackmyre  -- Codes Enforcement Officer 
  
Absent 
Robert Norris   -- Councilman 
Dennis Yost   -- Councilman 
Joanne Capek-Young  -- Bookkeeper 
Ty Stowell   -- Dog Control Officer 
  
Supervisor Cynthia Breh called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm with the Pledge to the Flag. 
 
Highway Report 
     Mr. DeNinno stated that the sweeping of roads has been completed. 
     Cold patching and grinding of dirt roads has begun. 
     Mr. DeNinno said that the town employees will be cutting brush and tree canopy on various 
roads throughout the town during the month of May. 
     Mr. DeNinno stated that Bridge funding has been announced for this budget year.  He has 
gotten proposals from engineering firms for preparation of BridgeNY applications for the 
Youkers Bush (Timmerman Creek) and Belden Corners (Little Sprite Creek) bridges.  JMT was 
chosen because they are the only ones who actually came out and looked at the bridges.  The  
cost of preparation for the application will be approximately $1000 to $1500 per application. 
It has been suggested by JMT Engineering that the Beldens Corner Road bridge be reduced to 
one lane.  The Youkers Bush bridge was also inspected by JMT Engineers to ascertain the 
possibility of placing additional dead load on the bridge due to paving.  They stated that the 
bridge is able to carry more than the 10 tons it is posted for.  In order to get an actual load limit 
for the bridge it will require an engineering study which will cost approximately $7,000 to 
$8,000. 
     The NYS budget passed with increases in CHIPS, PaveNY, and Extreme Winter Recovery 
funding.  Our current expected funding level is $289,835.60.  This does not include funds that 
was held back by the Governor. If this money is reallocated as rollover funds, it would be a total 
closer to $330,000. 



         April 20, 2021 (cont) 
 
Mr. DeNinno said that quotes have started coming in  for paving and road work. 

     Mr. DeNinno stated that they are forced to make repairs to the excavator  to correct an 
overheating condition as well as a bad water pump.  He said that this piece of machinery is in 
dire need of replacement and the estimated replacement cost is $165,000 before any trade in 
values are applied. 
 
 Robert Pierce made a motion to accept the Highway Report and Kathleen Montana  seconded 
it and Supervisor Breh was in favor. 
 
Supervisor’s report 
     Supervisor Breh said that she has been getting calls about the noise in town.  NYS already 
has a law regarding noise control. 
     Supervisor Breh said that a trailer was brought into town without permit.  The Code Officer 
was notified of the situation and has since rectified the situation. 
     She said that on April 13, 2021, she gave NYMIR Discrimination and Harassment class to 
Council member Kathleen Montana and Town Clerk Gloria Brys.  Superintendent DeNinno is 
going to give it to the Highway Employees. 
     Supervisor Breh said that the St. Johnsville Recreational Program is asking the Town of 
Oppenheim for $4,300 to help fund their program.  She recommended that we don’t provide 
funding to the St. Johnsville Recreational program as we don’t even fund a summer program for 
our own children in the Town of Oppenheim. 
 
Codes Enforcement  
     Dave Rackmyre was present and had a report for the board members, 
He has 7 new permits and issued 4 violation notices.  Permit fee year to date is $441.00. 
     Robert Pierce made a motion to accept the Codes Enforcement report and Kathleen 
Montana seconded it and Supervisor Breh was in favor, 
 
Dog Control Officer 
     Ty Stowell was absent but had a written report for the board members.   
     He picked up a dog on Sweet Hill Road, the dog was licensed and up to date on shots and 
was returned to the owner. 
     He received a call about a dog barking late at night on the North Road.  The owner showed 
Mr. Stowell pictures from a trail camera which showed that there was a deer in the back yard. 
     Kathleen Montana made a motion to accept the Dog Control Officer’s report and Robert 
Pierce  seconded it and Supervisor Breh was in favor. 
 
Dennis Gray - resident of the Town of Oppenheim 
     Mr. Gray read a letter that he wrote to the board. 
     The letter is as follows: 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



          April 20, 2021 (cont)  
 
Solar Project 
     Dallas Manson from Nexamp Asset Management Services was present to do a presentation  
on a solar farm that is to be at 582 Cohwy 150 in the Town of Oppenheim.  A description of the 
proposed solar farm is construction of a 2.5 MW solar farm on a 47 acre parcel of land.  The 
proposed solar farm will be constructed on approximately 18.5 acres (fenced area). 
She did a slide show which included a map of where the solar farm will be. 
     Supervisor Breh asked Dallas Manson if Nexamp has ever gave a presentation to the Town of 
Oppenheim board or received or had a permit approved by the town board and she said no and 
also If they had been digging test holes and she also said no. 
 
Bookkeepers Report 
     Joanne Capek-Young had a written report for the board members. 
     Kathleen Montana  made a motion to accept the Bookkeepers report and Robert Pierce 
seconded it and Supervisor Breh was in favor. 
 
Town Clerks report 
     Town Clerk Brys presented the report for March. 
     Kathleen Montana made a motion to accept the Town Clerks report and Robert Pierce 
seconded it and Supervisor Breh was in favor. 
 
Executive Session 
     Robert Pierce made a motion to have an executive session at 7:40 p.m. on legal matters 
and Kathleen Montana seconded it and Supervisor Breh was in favor. 
 
     Robert Pierce made a motion to call the meeting back to order at 8:15 p.m. and Kathleen 
Montana seconded it and Supervisor Breh was in favor. 
 
Motions 
 
Motion made by Kathleen Montana and seconded by Robert Pierce to let the Historical Society 
have their garage sale in August. 
 
Adopted 
Ayes  -  3  Montana, Pierce, Breh 
Absent  -  2  Norris, Yost 
 
Motion made by Robert Pierce and seconded by Kathleen Montana not to fund the 
Recreational Project in St. Johnsville 
 
Adopted 
Ayes  -  3  Pierce, Montana, Breh 
Absent  -  2  Norris, Yost 



          April 20, 2021(cont) 
 
Approval of Minutes 
 
Motion made by Kathleen Montana  and seconded by Robert Pierce  to accept the minutes for 
March 16, 2021 
 
Adopted 
Ayes  - 3  Montana,Pierce, Breh 
Absent  - 2  Norris, Yost 
 
Motion made by Kathleen Montana and seconded by Robert Pierce to authorize payment of 
vouchers 
 
Adopted 
Ayes  -  3  Montana,  Pierce,  Breh 
Absent  - 2  Norris, Yost 
 
With no further business on a motion by Kathleen Montana and seconded by Robert Pierce the 
meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted 
Gloria J. Brys 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


